Sandhills Conservation Partnership

Meeting of the Reserve Design Working Group

November 14, 2000



Members of the working group in attendance:



Name	Affiliation

Dave Allen	NC Wildlife Resources Commission

Pete Campbell	US Fish & Wildlife Service

Jim Dougherty	NC Department of Commerce

Margaret Fields	NC Chapter of The Nature Conservancy

John Finnegan	NC Natural Heritage Program

Scott Pohlman	NC Natural Heritage Program	

Glenn Prillaman	Fort Bragg

Mike Schafale	NC Natural Heritage Program



Also attending: 

Noelle Chambers, Craig Harper, Anna Nygaard, Karen Snape, and Ting-Jieh Wang, all from the Nicholas School of the Environment (Duke University)



Thanks to Glenn Prillaman for taking notes.

�

Greenspace: Benefits, Case Studies, and Application to the NC Sandhills

Five Duke students presented a draft paper on the topic of “greenspace” to the reserve design working group.  The paper is meant to document the benefits of greenspace to communities, and provides examples of other locations in the U.S. where communities have incorporated greenspace into their development. Information on the successes (and missteps) of some projects will be relevant to efforts in the Sandhills, and can be helpful in the development of a plan that will have to meet a number of needs, and please a potentially wide audience.  Craig, Noelle and all received feedback on the paper, and also listed the needs they have -- primarily in terms of data -- to complete the paper.  The paper is to be finished in early December.



The students highlighted the importance of public support.  It came to the attention of the group that Hoke County is currently doing a survey about federal land (primarily the military installations), which could provide some insight into the present sentiment for publicly-held land and inform actions of USFWS, as the agency is exploring the idea of a wildlife refuge in the Sandhills. 



The draft prompted some discussion about the cost of development to a county, versus the cost of greenspace.  The group also discussed potential stakeholders in the region.  Identifying stakeholders who might be opposed, and bringing them and their needs into the planning process, was discussed as one aspect of building public support.



As we analyze information to develop the reserve design, we need to also note the “urgency factor” for local officials.  For instance, we will be looking at land use trends as �part of the analysis.  Perhaps we should also tabulate information on a county basis so that we can show the county how they have changed (e.g.  “In the past ten years, you have lost        acres to sprawl”).  Jim Dougherty noted that he thinks even rural communities are concerned.  For example, Moore County has gone to county-wide zoning within the last year.  Hoke has gone to county-wide zoning in the last five years.  Harnett voted to go with county zoning for the southern part of the county in the last year.  (Northern part had been previously zoned years ago.)



Overview of land use planning

Jim Dougherty presented two items at the meeting: maps of the water and sewer lines for the Sandhill counties, and a demonstration of land use plans.  The maps of the water and sewer lines were interesting, as development follows the placement of utilities.  The extensive network of water lines in a number of counties leads to the conclusion that officials are encouraging development.  It was noted that there are few water lines along southern Fort Bragg boundary at present.



On the subject of land use planning, Jim Dougherty described the intent of land use plans as a “road map to get you from where you are now to where you want to be 10 or 20 years in the future.”  The assumptions are that land is a finite commodity and that every place is going to grow and develop, so why not attempt to guide that growth in a way that will have the most benefit to residents of a county or municipality.  Land use plans are not legally enforceable – local governments tend to implement the land use plan through a zoning ordinance.



The beginning step in land use planning is to gather data and make maps.  The data include:  floodplains, natural areas, endangered species, prime agricultural lands, existing development, and so on.  The data are coupled with an analysis of social and economic data, such as growth rate or population projections, and the education and income levels of current residents.  The basic categories for zoning land are: residential, industrial, commercial, and agricultural.  Some local governments like to use rural residential (RR) or agricultural zoning as a holding zoning.  It typically is quickly changed when it suits the decision-makers.



In addition to discussion of land use planning, there was some discussion about urban encroachment on military bases.  The ability to perform military exercises without civilian complaint is important, and there were apparently proposals to close some military bases in California because of the encroachment.   Fort Bragg and Cumberland County are tightly connected, and county officials have been receptive to land use suggestions from the military.



Reserve Design

The group began a discussion about designing a reserve or, more in line with the working group goal, developing a conservation design for the NC Sandhills.  The goal also includes language that indicates the design would be a first approximation, and that it would be revised as better information became available.  Fittingly, much of the discussion centered on which information and data are needed, and what is available.

As the group worked to determine what product will result from effort, it was determined that we need to start with the ideal, then deal with the practicality of the design.  Pete Campbell sees a two-part strategy: 1) Identify areas that are priorities for conservation – areas that ensure the unique biological resources of the Sandhills are sustainable; and, 2) Try to find the balance with human environment. 



It was pointed out that we must look at the region from a landscape point-of-view, and that we need to consider a number of ecosystem components, including RCWs.  Mike Schafale described the conservation analysis that Natural Heritage did for the SE Coastal Plain, using GAP vegetation analysis and habitat guilds.  The group expressed enthusiastic support for a similar analysis done for the Sandhills.  However, given the uncertainty of date of completion and funding source, it was felt that the group should move forward on a first approximation of a reserve design, and modify the plan/design as better information becomes available.  



A list of the needed data, compiled for the meeting:

	County land use plans/zoning; water and sewer

	Noise contours and safety zones

	Input from other groups (e.g RCW Priority Areas)

	Photos that can give some indication of land uses, as well as land cover/vegetation type, quality and quantity

	Biological information, such as NHP and Museum species and communities element occurrences

	Draft boundary

	Land ownership

	Threat development

	Other initiatives, such as plans for horse facility and grounds, golf course development

	NC Department of Transportation 5-year TIP



Looking at the list, we are moving toward our working group goal, developed in our initial meeting:“Taking into account all existing land use plans, relevant data, and applicable land use tools and processes, develop (and over time revise) a conservation design for the North Carolina Sandhills physiographic region that would serve the North Carolina Sandhills Conservation Partnership mission.”

	

What needs to happen for, and at, the next meeting?

To continue working to meet our goal, the first thing that we need to do is obtain the data layers listed above and feed them to the GIS working group (Margaret Fields and John Finnegan).  I try to refrain from making presumptions, but I think our respective affiliations suggest who might be able to obtain certain data layers.  For instance, Scott and Mike can work on NHP and museum info, Jim has better access to zoning, Glenn for noise contours, Pete for draft boundary and input from other groups such as RCW.  Pete also mentioned having access to very recent photos, but I don’t recall if they were georeferenced.  John Finnegan has 97 TIP layer, but there might be a more recent layer available from NCGIA that we can check into.  For the other layers identified, please feel free to obtain them as you encounter them, and get the data to GIS folks.  



Please feel free to correct me as necessary, but as I see it, the next meeting will resemble a Charrette process, where we look at map layers and draw shapes representing the areas that we see as important. Before we do this, we might want to put together a list of criteria that make areas significant, so that after we identify areas that are key, we can use the criteria to rank or prioritize each of these areas.  Bring your ideas to the meeting, or if we can discuss them over the e-mail, it might facilitate the meeting.



Meeting Schedule

The Reserve Design Working Group agreed to meet on a bimonthly basis.  The next meeting will be January 9, 2001, unless an earlier date is found.  Pete suggested meeting more often, but we met some snags in attempting to meet in December.  Because Tuesdays seemed to work for many, we could see if February 6 or 13 would be acceptable, as well as the meeting for March, either the 6th or 13th.  We will continue to meet in the TNC office unless the conference room is already scheduled.  Please respond to Scott Pohlman if you have scheduling conflicts for February and/or March.  












